
MINUTES 

 

Kansas State Board of Education 

Tuesday, May 11, 2021 

CALL TO ORDER 

Chairman Jim Porter called the monthly meeting of the Kansas State Board of Education to order 

at 10 a.m. Tuesday, May 11, 2021, in the Board Room of the Landon State Office Building, 900 SW 

Jackson St., Topeka, Kansas.  Mr. Porter welcomed guests, acknowledged celebrating National 

Teacher Appreciation Week and the upcoming anniversary of the Supreme Court’s landmark    

decision in Brown v Board of Education. 

 

ROLL CALL 

All Board members participated in the meeting, in person or virtually. 

Betty Arnold   Ben Jones  

Jean Clifford   Ann Mah 

Michelle Dombrosky (virtual) Jim McNiece 

Melanie Haas    Jim Porter 

Deena Horst   Janet Waugh 

         

STATE BOARD MISSION STATEMENT, MOMENT OF SILENCE AND PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

Chairman Porter read both the Board’s Mission Statement and Kansans Can Vision Statement.   

He then asked for a moment of silence after which the Pledge of Allegiance was recited.  

 

APPROVAL OF AMENDED AGENDA  

Chairman Porter added one item to the consent agenda — request to contract with Kansas Alli-

ance of Boys and Girls Clubs to support the Bridge to the Future initiative (17 o.). He also an-

nounced that if the full agenda was not completed on Tuesday, any remainder would be finished 

on Wednesday following presentations at the School for the Blind. Mrs. Dombrosky asked to pull 

consent items 17 e. (preschool-aged at-risk programs), 17 f. (Kansas Parents as Teachers grants) 

17 g. (AmeriCorps Kansas Grant awards) 17 h. (audit services for Perkins V federal grants) 17 l. 

(social-emotional competencies training) to be voted on as a separate group. Mrs. Clifford moved 

to approve the Tuesday agenda as amended.  Dr. Horst seconded. Motion carried 10-0.  

 

APPROVAL OF THE APRIL MEETING MINUTES 

Mr. McNiece moved to approve the minutes of the April 13 and 14 regular Board meeting. Dr. 

Horst seconded. Motion carried 10-0. Next, Mr. Jones moved to approve the minutes of the April 

19 Special Board meeting. Mrs. Arnold seconded. Motion carried 10-0. 

 

COMMISSIONER’S REPORT 

Dr. Randy Watson reiterated the Board’s definition of a successful Kansas high school student and 

the relevant identified outcomes. Dr. Watson emphasized how the State Board outcomes help 

influence use of the set-aside money available through the federal Elementary and Secondary 

School Emergency Relief (ESSER) funds to support student success.  The two-fold purpose of the 

set-aside funds are to recover from the pandemic and to propel the State Board’s vision forward. 

He highlighted for members several opportunities supported with ESSER funds that span the 

spectrum of needs, from addressing social-emotional needs to assisting students and parents 
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with postsecondary decisions. Literacy training and summer enrichment programs are two other 

areas supported by the funding. Dr. Watson commended the State Board on continued work in 

school redesign, noting that the National Association of State Boards of Education featured Kan-

sas’ work in a recent publication about reimagining school.   

 

CITIZENS’ OPEN FORUM 

Chairman Porter declared the Citizens’ Forum open at 10:33 a.m. Speakers and their topics were: 

John Richard Schrock, Emporia —  history of courses being identified as a science credit; Ryan  

Weber, KC Tech Council — importance of computer science education for tech workforce and 

companies in Kansas; Ashley Scheideman, FlagshipKansas.Tech — support for computer science 

education and recommendation; Sierra Bonn, FlagshipKansas.Tech — student perspective in sup-

port of computer science standards; Ben Sebree, FlagshipKansas.Tech — importance of computer 

science in increasingly technical world; Sascha Ohler, FlagshipKansas.Tech — computer skill set 

drives economy and creativity; Nick Poels, Ignister/Network Kansas — statewide collaboration of 

tech resources. Written public comments were received from Jared Mnich, Olathe — issuing a spe-

cial license to teach American Sign Language. Chairman Porter declared the Citizens Forum closed 

at 10:57 a.m. 

 
RECEIVE RECOMMENDATIONS FOR COMPUTER SCIENCE TO BE COUNTED AS A CORE MATH OR 

SCIENCE CREDIT 

One of the recommendations from a Computer Science Education Implementation sub-

committee was that Computer Science should satisfy a core graduation requirement. Dr. Stephen 

King, Education Program Consultant-Computer Science, shared current information on computer 

science education activity in Kansas and practices in other states. Dr. King noted that only Kansas 

and Connecticut lack “make Computer Science count” graduation policy. He outlined Kansas grad-

uation requirements, discussed considerations for defining computer science and commented on 

public responses received. KSDE’s math and science education program consultants have assisted 

with policy research. Katie Hendrickson from Code.org connected virtually to help answer ques-

tions. The recommendations are that the local Board of Education may substitute one unit of 

computer science as defined for one unit of science or one unit of math, providing the  concepts 

required are satisfied. Topics during Board discussion included greater consideration for defining 

computer science, licensing of educators to teach computer science courses, need for a more 

complete conversation about graduation requirements, inclusion with career technical education 

courses. The Board anticipates taking action in June. 

 

UPDATE FROM E-CIGARETTE / VAPING TASK FORCE 

Since its inception in the summer of 2019, the E-Cigarette / Vaping Task Force has developed in-

formational materials, a comprehensive Tobacco-Free School Grounds Policy, Disciplinary Recom-

mendations based on best practices, and has identified quality web-based cessation resources for 

Kansas schools. Mark Thompson, Task Force Coordinator and Education Program Consultant, 

talked about ongoing challenges and opportunities, particularly statewide legislation that failed to 

progress. Jordan Roberts with KDHE talked about the cessation program “My Life, My Quit” pro-

moted through KDHE. Hina Shah from the Kansas Health Institute talked about Project ECHO, an    

initiative to be piloted in 20 middle and high schools this fall. Health educator Michelene Krueger 

then talked about the vape recycling program to dispose of e-cigarette waste. Dr. Thompson 

talked about changes to the 2021 Youth Risk Behavior Survey to capture information about stu-

dent vaping.  

 

Chairman Porter recessed the meeting for lunch at 12:17 p.m. The Board’s Policy Committee met 

over the lunch break.  
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INFORMATION ON UTILIZING KANSAS COMMUNITIES THAT CARE STUDENT SURVEY 

The meeting resumed at 1:30 p.m.  Student perception data has been gathered annually from 6th, 

8th, 10th and 12th graders since 1995 through the Kansas Communities That Care (KCTC) Student 

Survey, sponsored by the Kansas Department of Aging and Disability Service Behavioral Health 

Commission and administered by Greenbush Educational Service Center. Rachel Phillips, Project 

Manager with Greenbush, reported that this year 49 percent of eligible Kansas students partici-

pated in the optional survey.  She explained modifications applied this year to reduce the number 

of questions plus other improvements such as an online platform. She summarized results 

among the categories of bullying, suicide, depression and substance use. Kelly Peak and Lisa 

Chaney from Greenbush were available to answer questions. Board members asked that the   

survey results be shared more promptly with schools and that accommodations be built in for 

students with special needs.  

 

RECEIVE UPDATE FROM SCHOOL MENTAL HEALTH ADVISORY COUNCIL ON 

IMPLEMENTATION OF BULLYING TASK FORCE RECOMMENDATIONS 

The Blue Ribbon Task Force on Bullying examined issues of bullying in the state’s schools and   

reported recommendations to the State Board of Education in December 2019. The State Board 

accepted the recommendations and tasked the already established School Mental Health Adviso-

ry Council with developing guidance for implementation. This update of the progress was provid-

ed by SMHAV co-chair Kathy Busch and School Mental Health Education Program Consultant 

Shanna Bigler. They described the work of the Advisory Council to implement the recommenda-

tions and help schools comply with K.S.A. 72-6147. Efforts with prevention policies, prevention-

focused evidence-based practices and professional development were covered. Pre-service teach-

er training is another priority for those in the initial teacher licensure program. A bullying preven-

tion training video was prepared and shared with schools. Kent Reed, KSDE Education Program 

Consultant, told how the bullying information and training is being disseminated to the field.  

Board members expressed the urgency in seeing reduction of bullying, including cyberbullying. 

 
ACTION ON RECOMMENDATIONS OF THE PROFESSIONAL PRACTICES COMMISSION 

Professional Practices Commission Chair Jennifer Holt brought forth the first case for considera-

tion. Mrs. Waugh moved to issue a Professional Teaching License, with public censure, to Appli-

cant 21-PPC-04. (Motion read by Mr. Porter) Mr. McNiece seconded. Motion carried 10-0. 

 

The next two cases were presented. Dr. Horst moved to adopt the findings of fact and conclusions 

of law of the Professional Practices Commission and follow all recommendations in the issuance 

of the licenses in cases 21-PPC-08 and 21-PPC-07. Mrs. Arnold seconded. Motion carried 10-0.  

 

ACTION ON APPOINTMENTS TO THE PROFESSIONAL PRACTICES COMMISSION 

The Kansas State Board of Education is responsible for approving appointments to the Profes-

sional Practices Commission. Recommendations for reappointments and nominations for new 

appointments were presented.  Mr. Jones moved to reappoint Jennifer Holt and Aaron Edwards 

each to a second term, and appoint Jamie Wetig, Dr. Christy Ziegler and Darrin San Romani to 

their first terms on the PPC. Mrs. Haas seconded. Motion carried 10-0. 

 

There were two nominees for one position representing middle school teachers. Mrs. Mah moved 

to appoint Charrica Osborne, USD 259 Wichita, to a first term on the PPC representing middle-

level public school teachers. Mrs. Arnold seconded. Motion carried 10-0. All terms are effective 

July 1, 2021 through June 30, 2024.  
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ACTION ON APPOINTMENTS TO THE LICENSURE REVIEW COMMITTEE 

The Kansas State Board of Education is responsible for approving appointments to the Licensure 

Review Committee. Recommendations for reappointments and nominations to fill a current    

vacancy were presented. Mr. Jones moved to reappoint Ruth Schneider to a second term, and 

appoint Tricia Schechter, USD 376 Sterling, to the Licensure Review Committee filling a vacancy 

for a middle-level classroom teacher. Mr. McNiece seconded. Motion carried 10-0. Terms are 

effective July 1, 2021 through June 30, 2024. 

 

Members took a break until 3:20 p.m. 

 

ACTION TO SUSPEND EDUCATION SYSTEM COORDINATING COUNCIL  

The Education System Coordinating Council was created by approval of the State Board in 2012 

as a vehicle for sustained cooperation between higher education and K-12 upon the dissolution 

of the P-20 Education Council. Commissioner of Education Randy Watson noted that in March 

2021, Governor Kelly signed Executive Order No. 21-08 establishing the Advantage Kansas Coor-

dinating Council with nearly identical objectives. He explained the history of similar councils    

doing similar work. Mrs. Waugh moved to suspend the current Education System Coordinating 

Council while the newly created Advantage Kansas Coordinating Council remains active.  Mrs. 

Arnold seconded. Motion carried 10-0. 

 

ACTION ON RECOMMENDATIONS TO RECONSIDER REQUESTS FOR EMERGENCY ASSISTANCE 

TO NON-PUBLIC SCHOOLS 

On April 19, State Board members approved recommendations of the Commissioner’s Task 

Force regarding private school requests deemed eligible for federal COVID-19 relief through 

Emergency Assistance to Non-Public Schools (EANS I). Schools with requests deemed ineligible 

according to the federal stipulations could seek reconsideration by submitting updated descrip-

tions and or quantities. Assistant Director Tate Toedman explained that internal screeners re-

viewed the requests for reconsideration, which advanced to the Task Force on ESSER and EANS 

Distribution of Money. He noted that 58 percent of requests in the reconsideration phase were 

deemed eligible with an estimated value at $1.3 million. He described the categories of allowable 

expenses while explaining the rationale for requests deemed ineligible. There is also an appeals 

phase and later there will be an EANS II phase. 

 

Mr. Jones moved to accept recommendations of the Commissioner’s Task Force on ESSER and 

EANS Distribution of Money and approve the EANS I reconsideration requests as presented for 

COVID-19 relief. Mrs. Haas seconded. Motion carried 9-0-1 with Mrs. Dombrosky abstaining. 

(Chart attached) 

 

ACTION ON PUBLIC SCHOOL EXPENDITURE PLANS FOR ESSER II FEDERAL COVID-19 RELIEF 

FUNDS 

Federal assistance to public schools has been made available through the Elementary and       

Secondary Emergency Relief (ESSER) fund. Federal law outlines allowable expenditures directly 

related to COVID-19, and to support student learning and student needs associated with the   

pandemic. There are three phases of ESSER funds to be allocated. Assistant Director Doug Boline 

reported on the first batch (55 applications) of ESSER II expenditure plans from public schools 

that have been through the review process and presented to the Commissioner’s Task Force on 

ESSER and EANS Distribution of Money for consideration. These recommendations are forward-

ed to the State Board as a slate. Expenditure plans must meet specific criteria, be reasonable, 

allowable and be tied to a pandemic-related need.  These applications represent a value of $34.5 

million. Mr. Boline described examples of non-allowable requests.  Mr. Jones moved to accept 

recommendations of the Commissioner’s Task Force on ESSER and EANS Distribution of Money 
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and approve the current submission of school district expenditure plans for ESSER II      federal 

COVID-19 relief funds. Mr. McNiece seconded. Motion carried 9-0-1 with Mrs. Dombrosky abstain-

ing. (Chart attached) 

 

Chair Porter stated that the Kansas legislature recommended certain allocations with the ESSER 

funds. However, the legislature doesn’t have the authority to designate these federal funds.     

Federal law is very specific about what expenditures are allowable and what are not. Mr. Porter 

further noted that the additional oversight by KSDE and the Task Force are not required, but are 

extra safeguards that federal funds are managed according to the law.  

 

ACTION ON CONSENT AGENDA 

Mr. Jones moved to approve the following Consent Agenda items with the remainder to be 

grouped for a separate vote. Mrs. Waugh seconded. Motion carried 10-0. In this action, the Board: 
 

• received the monthly Personnel Report for April.  
 

• confirmed the unclassified personnel appointments of Ayesha Iqbal as Applications Developer 

on the Information Technology team, effective April 5, 2021, at an annual salary of $54,121.60; 

Helen Swanson as Education Program Consultant on the Career, Standards and Assessment 

Services team, effective April 6, 2021, at an annual salary of $56,118.40. 
 

• accepted recommendations of the Licensure Review Committee as follows:  Approved cases — 

3361, 3363, 3368, 3369, 3364, 3373, 3374, 3375, 3376, 3377, 3378, 3379. 
 

• issued licenses to the recommended Kansas Driver Training Schools listed for the period May 

11, 2021 to Dec. 31, 2021: Premier Driving School, Emporia; Kansas International Drivers Ed. 

Emporia. 

 

 

authorized the Commissioner of Education to negotiate and 
 

• initiate the contract bid process to secure a keynote speaker for the 2021 Great Ideas in      

Education Conference in an amount not to exceed $10,000. 
 

• initiate the contract bid process with the Kansas Coalition for Career Opportunities for Hire-

Paths in an amount not to exceed $900,000 for the period July 1, 2021 through June 30, 2024. 
 

• approve allocations not to exceed $119,583 to the University of Kansas Center for Public Part-

nerships and Research for the purpose of coordinating Sunflower Summer Family Fun enrich-

ment activities, generally outlined in the ESSER III framework for utilization of set-aside mon-

ey. 

 

• amend contract with Pittsburg State University to provide supplemental training in the science 

of reading to additional KSDE-identified districts, in an amount not to exceed $15,000,000 for 

the period through Sept. 30, 2024. 

 

• enter into a contract with the Kansas Board of Regents in an amount not to exceed $1,000,000 

for the period July 1, 2021 through June 30, 2024 to support the Kansas State College Advising 

Corps. 

 

• enter into a contract with the Kansas Alliance of Boys and Girls Clubs in an amount not to   

exceed $4.5 million for the period June 1, 2021 through Sept. 30, 2024 to support the Bridge to 

the Future initiative. 
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SEPARATE ACTION ON CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS 

At the beginning of the meeting, Mrs. Dombrosky requested five consent items be considered 

apart from the original consent agenda. She agreed that the group could be voted on as one unit. 

Mrs. Dombrosky asked questions about parent consent and notification regarding the Kansas 

Parent As Teachers program. Dr. Horst moved to approve consent items 17 e, f, g, h and l. Mr. 

McNiece seconded. Motion carried 9-1 with Mrs. Dombrosky in opposition. In this action, the 

Board: 
 

• approved districts to operate Preschool-Aged At-Risk programs for 2021-22 as presented.  (In 

districts operating approved programs, 4-year-old students who meet an at-risk criterion for 

the Preschool-Aged At-Risk program and who are enrolled and attending on Count Day will 

automatically count as a 1/2 student (0.5 FTE) in calculating a district’s enrollment and accom-

panying weightings) 

 

• approved grant awards for the parent education program (Kansas Parents as Teachers) for 

2021-2022, subject to legislative approval of funding, with anticipated state appropriations of 

$8,437,635.  (If a program is unable to spend funds awarded, the KSDE is authorized to reallo-

cate funding among programs). 

 

• approved the 2021-22 AmeriCorps Kansas subgrantees as recommended by the Kansas     

Volunteer Commission:  Boys & Girls Club of Lawrence $744,602; Harvesters Community Food 

Network $130,400; International Rescue Committee Inc. $114,100; Kansas City Teacher Resi-

dency Inc. $50,000; Kansas Department of Wildlife, Parks and Tourism $376,230; National 

Lead for America Inc. $163,000; Rosedale Development Association $81,862; USD 260 Derby 

$195,184; United Way of Douglas County $163,000; Wichita State University $90,861. Total not 

to exceed $2,109,239; 
 

• authorized the Commissioner of Education to negotiate and enter into a contract with 

Brustein and Manasevit, PLLC, for the purpose of mock monitoring audit services related to 

the federal Perkins V grant in an amount not to exceed $30,000 for the period May 24, 2021 

through June 30, 2022;  
 

• authorized the Commissioner of Education to negotiate and enter into a contract with Noonan 

Gaumer Erickson LLC to provide supplemental professional development on school-wide   

implementation of integrated, tiered social/emotional competency instruction in an amount 

not to exceed $1,400,000 for the period through Sept. 30, 2024. 
 

 

LEGISLATIVE MATTERS 

Dr. Craig Neuenswander reported on the end of the 2021 regular legislative session, which con-

cluded without approval of a KSDE budget, and reported on state revenue estimates. He then 

summarized the content of bills passed and approved by Governor Kelly this session, including 

any amendments. Dr. Neuenswander also addressed bills enrolled, then vetoed by the Governor. 

He answered questions throughout his report. Board members mentioned concerns about 

whether the state would meet its Maintenance of Effort proportional share for higher education in 

FY 2022 and FY 2023, and if not, the impact on receipt of federal funding for schools. There was 

also discussion about the legislature’s directive to allocate federal ESSER money for specific pur-

poses. However, federal law outlines what can and cannot be allowed for expenditures related to 

a need from COVID-19. The State Board will need to respond to the Director of the Budget and 

Legislative Research as to whether those recommended uses of the money are allowable. 

 

Members took a break until 5 p.m. 
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CHAIRMAN’S REPORT 

Action on Board Travel — Board members had the opportunity to make changes or additions to 

the travel requests for approval.  Mrs. Haas moved to approve the travel requests and updates.  

Mrs. Arnold seconded. Motion carried 10-0.  

 

Committee Reports — Updates were given on the Policy Committee’s discussion of arranging 

more time to address agenda items; the Communication Committee’s informational postcard  

series to legislators; and plans for a tour of schools and communities in northwest Kansas Sept. 

27, 28 and 29.  

 

Board Attorney’s Report — Mark Ferguson announced that the U.S. Supreme Court would hear 

oral arguments this month on a case concerning off-campus student free speech.  

 

Requests for Future Agenda Items — 

• Pre-service teacher training on bullying and suicide prevention (Follow-up from School 

Mental Health Advisory Council) 

• Additional time in June for discussion on computer science education  (Mr. Porter) 

• Discussion on graduation requirements from a 21st century perspective  (Mr. Porter) 

• Discussion on options to address legislative action that infringes on State Board authority 

and legislative inaction on State Board legislative priorities (Mr. Porter, who announced an 

extension of Wednesday’s meeting in June for this topic) 

 

RECESS 

Chair Porter recessed the meeting at 5:35 p.m. until 9 a.m. Wednesday at the Kansas School for 

the Deaf.  

 

 

 

__________________________   _________________________ 

Jim Porter, Chair    Peggy Hill, Secretary 
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SCHOOL VISITS   

The State Board of Education attended scheduled visits to the Kansas School for the Deaf and 

Kansas State School for the Blind on Wednesday, May 12, 2021. 

 

All Board members were present:   

Betty Arnold   Ben Jones  

Jean Clifford   Ann Mah 

Michelle Dombrosky  Jim McNiece 

Melanie Haas    Jim Porter 

Deena Horst   Janet Waugh 

          

KANSAS SCHOOL FOR THE DEAF 

Superintendent Luanne Barron provided an overview of how KSD managed the past year in a 

pandemic and what adjustments were made so students could remain in-person. She previewed 

components of the school’s application for best use of federal COVID-19 relief funds to benefit 

students, such as tutoring and social-emotional supports. She also commented on the Language 

Assessment Program; needs to fill employment vacancies; recent building renovations; extended 

school year, and increased enrollment.  Other presentations were made on the topics of out-

reach services and the importance of access for students from other school districts who need 

services, as well as dual placement and a virtual career fair. Student Body President Sethan     

Rolofson talked about challenges this past year and importance of advocating for oneself and 

others. Members also toured the renovated auditorium and visited classrooms. 

 

KANSAS STATE SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND 

Following lunch at KSSB, Superintendent Jon Harding introduced members to the preschool pro-

gram, Wayfinding campus navigating system, and the Makerspace area where students learn 

multiple hands-on STEM activities. Board members heard personal journeys from two students, 

and a parent/grandparent. There was a presentation on field services and work of specialists all 

around the state. There is a need for more teachers in this field. Discussion occurred on ques-

tions about Braille and audio accommodations during assessments. One summer project is the 

delivery of family activity boxes with a variety of sensory projects. Other activities mentioned 

were the Braille Celebration and the Nov. 4 Vision Symposium. Chairman Porter offered the 

Board’s assistance and support when presenting school budgets from both schools to the state 

legislature.  

 

ADJOURNMENT 

The day’s activities concluded at approximately 4:15 p.m.  The next regular monthly meeting is 

June 8 and 9 in Topeka. 

 
______________________________   ______________________________ 

Jim Porter, Chair    Peggy Hill, Secretary 
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